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Huxley College 
Alumni News 

April 1995 

Huxley College now includes the former Dept. of Geography and Regional Studies 

Huxley Loses a Treasured Teacher 
David Clarke passed away Friday morning, October 28 .. Dr. Clarke was born in Lekeste 

England on February 16, 1920. He came to Western in 1966 and was appointed associate professor o 
political science. In 1976 he was appointed half-time associate professor of environmental studies a 
Huxley. Students remember him for his visionary outlook, impeccable intellect and his insistence tha 
there is a better way than the path we have taken thus far. This issue is dedicated to David Clarke. 

Contributions may be made to the David Clarke Graduate Fellowship in Environmental Polic 
b contactin the Western Foundation. 

David Clarke may no longer be with us physically, but he will certainly be with many of us forever 
in other ways. I first met David in 1969. I had heard him in a panel discussion built around the famous 
futurist Robert Theobald. He was talking about how the university should be restructured to respond to 
the challenges of the future, and his words inspired me. I found him in an office packed with books floor 
to ceiling and asked in amazement if he had read all of those books. He said he had. At the time I was 
doubtful- but now I know he had read them all. 

Ever since that initial encounter 25 years ago, I have counted David among my mentors and friends, 
and I have so many memories of him. Always cheerful, always energetic, his shock of white hair gleaming 
and his hands clasped behind his back, David has been a presence. He talked fast. Students once 
characterized him as the only professor they knew who could fit ten hours of material into a one-hour 
lecture. "Like putting a quart into a pint bottle," he would say. His vast reading and agile mind filled him 
with ideas that would pour out. Some might disagree with him or find the plane of his thought too remote, 
but no one could ever deny that he provoked them to think. 

David had courage and integrity. This came out each spring when he would speak to the seminar 
we offered at Huxley for leaders of the agriculture and forestry industries in our state. David would not 
shrink from telling them that the entire "paradigm" (one of his favorite words) with which they organized 
their world was "pathogenic" and would have to change. "How many people should there be in the 
world?" he would ask. "Ten million," they might answer. "No, one million!" he would counter. The 
farmers and foresters got angry and argued, but of all the presenters to that seminar, he was the one most 
often invited to speak to other agriculture and forestry groups around the state. At one seminar a farmer, 
rolling his eyes in disgust, turned to his neighbor and said, "This guy is dangerous!" Last year one member 
of the group said disgustedly, "I can't believe we taxpayers support you to think this stuff!" David looked 
shocked for a moment, then plowed onward. Some of the group came to his defense, and the debate was 
on. David stood up there in front looking serious, but he was beaming. He had held his ground, and he 
was teaching. -see 'Clarke' on page 3 ... 



EDITOR'S NOTE 

Dead week. I sit amidst stacks of rumpled notes 
drinking hot, raspberry tea to stay awake. I thaw 
my cold-numbed fingers on an old blue mug and 
squint at this screen. 

Tonight, I'm painfully aware that alumni news­
letters are often nothing more than fund raising 
vehicles. 

I know that what I'm writing here isn't quite 
journalism, and it's certainly not literature. But I 
hope it is more than fourth-class, bulk-mailed 
glad-handing. I hope it is an invitation for you to 
revisit your Bellingham experience. The highs 
and the lows of your college experience are likely 
the same as the highs and the lows of today's 
students. 

I am fortunate to live in both the graduate and 
the student worlds. I am a Huxley graduate (B.S. 
Environmental Science '93) and a Huxley gradu­
ate student (M.S. program in Environmental Sci­
ence with a journalism concentration). 

My return to Huxley after a year away has 
taught me the importance of remembering our 
college years as more than a collage of younger, 
thinner, and poorer days. By linking the past to 
the present, by taking time to be involved with the 
college after graduation, you can help today's 
students. 

We can all point to shortcomings, faults and 
flaws in our education. We all would have cor­
rected those problems and filled those gaps as 
students if we had only known how. 

Now is your chance to do that for someone else. 
Phone or write professors and tell them what 
mattered, what you enjoyed. Offer a day to return 
and talk with students about the "real world." 
You've seen it and many of them haven't. 

Collecting these shards of Huxley called a news­
letter has taught me that without some human 
connection, they are (as I feared) meaningle , 
fourth class mail. Write, or call, or hop on the 
internet and look us up. You have a lot to offer. 

How much would you have appreciated advice 
or encouragement from someone who had been 
there before when you were a worried junior. or a 
seniorin the throes of senioriti , or a grad tudent 
mired in your the i re earch? 

Remember your college days with a check or, if 
you like, with your time and a bit of your elf. 

-Scott Brennan 

TOXICOLOGY LAB 
NEARLY COMPLETE 

The new Huxley College aquatic toxicology lab, 
located on the corner of Bakerview and Hannegan roads, 
is 70 percent complete and should be ready for use by the 
end of February, said Kevin Kuretich, project manager. 

The 2,600-square-foot building will be used mainly by 
students from Western's InstituteofEnvironmental Toxi­
cology and Chemistry. Students will test the effects of 
chemicals on organisms living in water and the entire 
aquatic ecosystem. 

Wayne Landis, director of the IETC, said it is a pur­
pose-designed facility with all the equipment and fea­
tures needed to do modem research, including a natural 
water source on the southern part of the property. 

Landis said this is one of the few places in this part of 
the country designed to do this type of research. "This is 
what you'd expect to have if you were going into indus­
try," Landis said. "This is the real thing." 

There are two main parts to the building. The culture 
side will contain the material that is not toxic, and the 
experiment side will be used to conduct the toxicological 
expcri men ts. 

"It' s set up so if we spill something on what we call 'the 
dirty side,' it will be contained in that area," Landis said. 

Landis added that doors located on each end of the 
building ensure equipment will never have to be hauled 
through the "dirty'' side. 

The building has a well-water supply system where 
thcwaterisaerated and sterilized for use in the aquatic lab 
and a temperature-control room where microcosm ex­
periments are conducted. 

Landis said data ports are located every six feet within 
the building so equipment can be moved and the floor 
de ign changed easily. 

The site is located in a rural area and Landis said efforts 
were made to design the building to fit in that setting. A 
farmhouse on the property will be used for a classroom 
and an old barn is being used for storage. 

This is just the first step in a master plan for the 20-acre 
site. Landis said the goal is to have an international center 
for environmental research and education. 

There are plans for three more buildings on the site. 
"Of course, given the current financial status of educa­

tion in Washington, it may take a while," he said. 
Landis said this first stage of construction cost around 

1.5 million. That cost included purchase of the land, 
building and landscaping. he added that each additional 
building will be less expensive to build because all the 
electrical and plumbing work has been completed. 

-Dana Goodwin 
The Western Front 

ovember 22, 1994 
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Clarke.Continued from page 1 

David was first and foremost a teacher. 
He loved students and he loved to teach. In 
the throes of his final illness he wanted to 
stay in the classroom as long as he could 
because that was where he found life. He 
stayed, and he taught until he could not 
stand. That is how I will remember him - as 
a teacher. He taught in the lecture halls with 
two hundred students, talked ethics in the 
mountains with planners, shepherded re­
luctant grad students through the trials of 
thesis research. He taught, and he will 
continue to teach. He was an inspiration, 
and he will be missed. 

GRAY'S VISION SURVIVES 
This winter, students in the environmental photog­

raphy seminar will study apertures, shutter speeds, and 
depth of field, as well as local environmental issues. 

Huxley first offered this popular course in the spring 
of 1993. It was inspired by Gary Gray, an environmental 
journalism student at Huxley who was killed in a moun­
taineering accident on Mount Shuksan in August 1991. 

"Students inquire about the course every quarter," 
said Dr. Michael Frome, professorofEnvironmentalJour­
nalism and course advisor. "It's always full and it's 
become very popular." 

Encouraged by Pat O'Hara, a world-renowned envi­
ronmental photographer, and Michael Frome, Gary Gray 
was well on his way to mastering the pen and the camera 
to communicate his thoughts when he died. His words 
and photographs inspired me to teach the course from 
1993 to 1994. 

"As long as making money, as opposed to making a 
living, is our dominant societal goal, perilous times will 
lie ahead," Gary wrote in the spring 1991 edition of The 
Planet .. "And as we continue to compromise our little 
planet, environmental journalists will remain the eyes 
through which the public sees the truth," 

The seminar enables students to learn from each other 
and from the work of past photo editors and photogra­
phers of The Planet. "The seminar gives students an 
awareness of how to use photography as a tool to inter­
pret environmental issues," Frome said. 

Students will learn basic 35mm camera skills and take 
interpretive field trips during the seminar. Cooperative 
instruction and constructive criticism are important parts 
of the course. "You learn from other students," Joe Rosati, 
a student of the seminar, said. "I don't feel like I'm being 
judged, but helped." 

"The most enjoyable part of the seminar was learning 
about the local issues and utilizing what I was taught in 
the classroom out in the field," Rosa ti said. "For example, 
I wasn't aware of the fact that we had old growth so close. 
It almost felt enchanting, being in a place like Druids 
Grove." 

Seminar instructors have also learned a great deal by 
teaching. "It builds the student's confidence and compe­
tence," Frome said. "It shows imagination and leader­
ship That's what education is all about." 

"Getting out with students has been fun. It has re­
newed my appreciation for nature and the photography 
process," Peter Frye, instructor of the fall seminar said. 
"The mutual sharing of experiences and ideas has been 
valuable to me as well as to the class. I've learned about 
teaching and regenerated my knowledge of the basics." 

-Michael Wewer 

Alumni Newsletter 3 



Fortner EPA Education 
Chief Leads Huxley 

Brad Smith just switched Washingtons, and 
he's glad he did. 

Last summer he traded a schedule of White 
House meetings and United Nations conferences 
for the dean's chair at Huxley. The area's unique 
environment was one factor which drew Brad, the 
EPA's former director of environmental educa­
tion, avid cross-country skier, fisherman, and 
hunter, to Huxley College. 

"There are very few places where you can have 
a snowball fight in the morning and go salmon 
fishing in the afternoon," he said, "The magnitude 
of the trees, the mountains- it's awesome. And it's 
just not normal to have a glacier in your county. I 
think people forget that." 

Even though he still flashes White House passes 
with flair, Brad is excited about the professional, 
educational, and recreational benefits of life in 
Bellingham. 

Huxley College's potential to become an inter­
national leader in environmental science and edu­
cation also drew Smith to Bellingham. 

Smith's career as an environmental educator 
has taken him around the world, but it began 
during his childhood on the shores of Lake Erie. 

"Studies have shown a connection between ex­
perience with nature at a young age and involve­
ment in the outdoors and the environment in adult­
hood," he said. 

"When I was a boy, I thought it was normal to 
push dead fish away as I swam. otjusta few dead 
fish, but thousands of them," he said, "I remember, 
one day, there was a sign on the beach that said, 
'Lake Closed.' Try to explain that to a 10 year old. 
The old ways can't be the ways of the future." 

Smith's interest in the environment runs deep. 
"I've always taken it personally," he said . 

Smith understands the passion and the fervor of 
many environmentalists but warns against the 
divisive tactics of the past. "Don't lose your emo­
tions and your idealism. But remember there's 
never a simple answer," he said, "We need syner­
gism. We need to bring a lot of people into the 
discussion." 

LETTER FROM THE DEAN 

Having now survived my first quarter at Huxley, I 
can say that my decision to leave the "other" Washing­
ton and come to Western was indeed the right one. The 
reputation of Huxley in the environmental world is 
solid and, having had the opportunity to meet with 
several Huxley alumni, I understand why. In the 
upcoming years I look forward to both getting to know 
you and working with you. 

The path that brought me to Huxley is typical of 
many environmental professionals in that it was full of 
twists and turns with a few roadblocks along the way. 
For the past four years I served as the Director of the 
Office of Environmental Education for the USEPA in 
D.C. This was a new position created in 1990 with the 
passage of the National Environmental Education and 
Training Act. 

I enjoyed my tour in Washington and the opportu­
nity to work on environmental issues at both the na­
tional and international level. My first love, however, 
has always been in the university world and in teach­
ing. Prior to heading to D.C., I had been a professor of 
both biology and political science at Central Michigan 
University and Delta College in Michigan for fifteen 
years. For seven years during this period, I was on 
partial leave to the Michigan Department of Natural 
Resources, where I was responsible for the manage­
ment of wetlands along the Lake Huron shore. 

Currently, I serve on several boards and commis­
sions including the Education Working Group of the 
President's Council on Sustainable Development, the 
Global Rivers Environmental Education Network 
(GREE ) and The Annapolis Center for Environmen­
tal Quality. On the international level I have been a 
Fulbright Scholar to Great Britain and worked as a 
research fellow for Environment Canada. Over the 
past few years I have traveled extensively on environ­
mentally-related projects for the State Department and 
the EPA. 

It is my goal to move Huxley more into the interna­
tional arena. In addition, I want to develop more 
programs between Huxley and the College of Business 
and Economics. The world is desperately in need of 
environmental professionals. Huxley can help meet 
that need. I believe the future for Huxley is bright. 
Unfortunately, state cutbacks in funding for higher 
education always seem to be a limiting factor. 

I welcome your thoughts and ideas regarding the 
future of Huxley. While you may be part of Huxley's 
past, I also look to you as an integral part of Huxley's 
future. 

-Scott Brennan -Dr. Bradley Smith 
The Bellingham Herald 
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Letter from the 
Director of the Center 
for Environmental 
Sciences 

Dear Huxley Alums, 
Huxley College has, from its 

inception, presented students with 
a challenging and forward-look­
ing multidisciplinary experience. 
In the past six years, Huxley en­
rollment has grown explosively. 
In environmental science the av­
erage num-

ganicchemistry, biostatistics, fun­
damentals of ecology, and a vari­
ety of electives in: 1) laboratory or 
field work 2) planning, assess­
ment and management 3) large­
scale systems. 

Students who want to empha­
size one area have several op­
tions. These options include two­
year programs in aqua tic ecology, 
environmental toxicology, envi­
ronmentalchemistry, marine ecol­
ogy, and terrestrial ecology. The 
new M.S. in Environmental Sci-

particularly well for environmen­
tal science. These trends include 
powerful applications ofnew tech­
nologies in materials science, tele­
communications, optics, comput­
ers and genetic engineering that 
will revolutionize our understand­
ing and management of the envi­
ronment. 

Science is becoming more ap­
plied, more interdisciplinary and 
more global. Plans are underway 
to include these trends in the 
Huxley student experience. In-

creasing 
ber of stu­
dents per 
faculty leapt 
from 16 to 
28. To meet 

"Science is becoming more applied, more 
interdisciplinary and more global." 

campusac­
cess to tele­
co mm uni­
cations 

the chal-
lenge of this growth in the face of 
fiscal scarcity, the College has been 
re-organized, streamlined and im­
proved. 

In 1992 the Geography Depart­
ment was incorporated into 
Huxley as the new Center for Ge­
ography and Environmental So­
cial Sciences (GESS). The added 
faculty and courses have brought 
additional multidisciplinary 
strength to the college. To balance 
this structure and more effectively 
manage the larger College, the 
Center for Environmental Sciences 
(CES) was created. 

In 1993/94 both Centers made 
major changes to the College's 
curriculum. Thenewundergradu­
ate curriculum requires a com­
mon core of 16 credits in environ­
mental social studies and envi­
ronmental science for all Huxley 
students. Environmental science 
students must complete, as a part 
of the 90 credit B.S. program, or-

ence program includes an 8 credit 
core curriculum and a choice of 
three areas of specialization. These 
areas are: Environmental Toxicol­
ogy and Chemistry, Aquatic Ecol­
ogy, and Regional, Global and 
Terrestrial Ecosystems. 

Research, which contributes to 
the education of undergraduate 
and graduate students, expanded 
in the past two years. Funded 
research at Huxley now amounts 
to more than one million dollars. 

Huxley's science graduates 
continue to have one of the high­
est percentages of any ofWWU's 
graduates in finding jobs related 
to their education. Furthermore, 
a much higher percentage of 
Huxley graduates are continuing 
their education. 

What does the future hold for 
environmental science? Survey 
by the American Association for 
the Advancement of Science sug­
gest several trends which bode 

Alumni Newsletter 

opens a 
wealth of 

information to students through 
Intemetandotherresources. New 
instruments, often purchased 
through grant funding, will ex­
pose students to cutting-edge tech­
nology. 

Just one example is a new, un­
derwater fluorescence spectrom­
eter, which will not only measure 
the health of photosynthetic or­
ganisms, but will provide oppor­
tunities for many types of envi­
ronmental studies. International 
experience is being encouraged 
by providing "Foreign Study" as 
one of the senior 10 credit options. 

The changes of the past two 
years will benefit undergraduate 
and graduate students. In short, 
environmental science, faced 
with explosively growing 
demand and, at the same time, 
dwindling resources, has 
streamlined, improved and is 
setting a course for success. 

-Dr. Jack Hardy 



Faculty Facts 
News from selected faculty members of the Center for Environmental Sciences 

Arlene Doyle came to Huxley in the fall of 1993 from San Diego where she served as the director 
of wilderness and conservation education for the U.S. Forest Service. She teaches graduate and 
undergraduate courses in landscape ecology, conservation of biodiversity, advanced ecological 
methods, advanced topics in terrestrial ecology and several others. 

Arlene's research in landscape ecology and conservation biology focuses on the preservation of 
biodiversity. She recently submitted a proposal to the E.P.A. for a wildlife corridor research 
project. "We have to develop a theoretical base in that field," Doyle said. 

When she isn't protecting biodiversity, Dr. Doyle may be found ocean kayaking, swing dancing, 
cross country skiing or hiking. 

Leo Bodensteiner, an aquatic ecologist and fisheries specialist, joined the faculty during the 
summer of 1994. Leo earned his M.S. and Ph.D. from Southern Illinois University where he was 
a research faculty member from 1979 to 1994 and a habitat restoration specialist on the Mississippi 
River. An avid cross country skier and hiker, he enjoys his new home. "It's a beautiful place to 
live," Bodensteiner said. He also reports that his wife and two daughters are rapidly adjusting to 
life in the Northwest. 

Robin Matthews is the acting director of the Center for Watershed Studies. She replaced Tom 
Storch who left Huxley last summer. Robin's research projects include Lake Whatcom water 
quality studies and U.S. Air Force-funded toxicology experiments. She is also looking forward to 
the dedication of the Institute for Environmental Toxicology's Hannegan Road Center where she 
will conduct outdoor microcosm toxicology experiments beginning in the summer of 1995. 

Ming Ho Yu was elected president of the 200-member, International Society for Fluoride Research 
at the ISFR's biannual meeting in Beijing during September. Ming visited Hong Kong and Taiwan 
where he lectured in the Agricultural Chemistry Department at his alma mater, Taiwan Univer­
sity. He also presented a paper at the Denver meeting of the Society for Environmental Toxicology 
and Chemistry in October and he continues to co-edit the journal "Environmental Science." 

Anne Bernhard (M.S. Huxley, Marine and Estuarine Science Program, '93) has returned to 
Huxley to teach environmental toxicology and stream ecology labs and a graduate core course. 
Between completing her M.S. and taking on her new teaching duties, Anne studied the effects of 
the Exxon Valdez spill on intertidal algae at the University of Alaska. She also conducted marbled 
murrelet research for the Washington State Department of Wildlife last summer. 

When Anne's not in the classroom she is probably working out with the Western swim team or 
spending quality time with her Black Lab, Harley. "I'm either swimming, playing with Harley, 
or teaching. And usually in that order," she said. 

Huxley College of Environmental Studies 
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Bill Summers continues to investigate cephalopods and plot Huxley's future. "I continue to ask 
probing questions," Summers said, "The most riveting question is to my teaching colleagues. 
'What is unique about a multi-disciplinary environmental college?' It's time to revise and 
refashion the college." 

Bill's unfunded but much appreciated search for the ultimate espresso experience has neared an 
end. 11 The Daylight Cafe has the best espresso drinks in town," he said. 

Dick Mayer is at the halfway point in the multi-media writing project he began two years ago. In 
1992, Dick decided to leave his position as a Whatcom County ground water researcher. 

"I felt that I could make a bigger contribution to Western and the world by writing a book," Mayer 
said. A book, containing 14 environmental case studies, is the centerpiece of his new project. He 
hopes to supplement the text with a series of professionally produced videos and a CD ROM 
program with computer models of each cases tud y. He is also busy developing a new en vironmen­
tal chemistry course to be taught for the first time during the 1995-96 academic year. 

Tony Basabe continues to integrate his teaching and research interests with the lives of students 
and events out there in the real world. "I'm a very applied-type person," he said, "I believe in 
teaching through research and hands-on experience is a good way to go." Tony researches air 
pollution and terrestrial ecosystems in the Pacific Northwest. 

Winter quarter he will teach seminars in air quality instrumentation and Air Pollution in the Pacific 
Northwest. Next spring, Tony will host an international meeting in Bellingham that will address 
trans-boundary air pollution issues in the U.S. and Canada. 

MAP LIBRARY NOTES 
1993 

With the help of seven student assistants, the Map Library has experienced another busy and productive year. 
In timely fashion, money has been set aside by the University for earthquake preparedness. As a result, we reorganized some 

of the Map Library collections over Christmas break. Work is underway, and will include bolting vertical file cabinets and atlas 
shelving. Five-drawer map cases will be bolted together and a "vertical bar" placed to keep the drawers from opening during an 
earthquake. We hope to see completion of the project by the end of spring quarter. 

Production of the festschrift for Jim Scott (mentioned cl cw here in the newsletter) was a token of our esteem for him and his 
many contributions. We presented it to him at a reception held at the Whatcom Museum of History and Art on June 19. (For those 
of you who don't know Jim, he produced, among others, the "Centennial Atlas of Washington" and the "Historical Atlas of 
Washington"). 

Thank you to the following donors: Tammy Baier, Laurie Berube, 
Mark and Christy Cook, Dennis Gillespie, Leanne Jenkins, James McKenney, Richard Osen, Andrew Penta and Gordon Scott. 

We have used your money to purchase the following: National Geographic Atlas of the World, Historical Atlas of Canada Vol. 
2, Delorme Atlases of Alaska, Idaho, Utah, and Washington, GAIA Atlas of Planet Management, U.S. Outdoor Atlas and 
Recreational Guide, Atlas of Newfoundland and Labrador, From Sea Charts to Satellite Imagery, Sources for Digital Spatial Data, 
Directory of Geoscience Libraries, microfiche of U.S. gazetteers, and maps of British Columbia. 

1994 
As the year comes to a close, the Map Libray has arrived in the second half of the 20th century! Thanks to the efforts of former 

Interim Dean Tom Storch and Dick Berg, the Map Library acquired a new 486 computer with a CD-ROM drive, a paint jet printer 
and an ethernet connection. We will now be able to download files via the Internet and generate maps. The CD-ROM format has 
become quite popular for mapmaking software and it will be used often. Your support and generosity is greatly appreciated. 
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CENTER FOR GEOGRAPHY AND 
ENVIRONMENTAL SOCIAL SCIENCES 

Dear Huxley Alums, 

We have not done very well the last few years in keeping touch with the Huxley College 
family, and I've been asked to bring you up to date on what's been happening around here. I am 
now dean twice-removed, but since our new dean is still busy orienting himself, I'm glad to offer 
the update. 

First of all, the College is thriving. We are hale and hearty as an institution with more 
students than ever before. We are, in fact, becoming quite selective, and have a group of 
outstanding students. Our faculty is larger than it has ever been and is active on may fronts, ooth 
inside and outside the classroom. 

I stepped down as dean in the summer of 1992 to get back to teaching and writing. Tom 
Storch replaced me for two years as interim dean, and now Brad Smith is our leader. He is a widely 
experienced educator and administrator who promises to lead us in new and exciting directions. 

Geography and Regional planning became a part of Huxley College in 1992 after several 
years of discussion. This addition brings strength and balance to the College, the geographers 
adding significantly to our resources in the social sciences. This change brought a larger faculty 
and student body, and we made the decision to divide into two administrative units, which we've 
called the Center for Environmental Science and the Center for Geography and Environmental 
Social Sciences. My current role is to direct the latter center (I didn't get quite as far out of 
administration as I had intended). Jack Hardy directs the other. This is a major change in that it 
fractures the unity that have long believed was essential to environmental studies, but I think all 
of us are committed to retaining an integrated and unified college. We became too large for the 
unified administrative structure we had always enjoyed. We have a strong core, and all students 
still receive large doses of science and social science in their programs. 

As you Know, we lost a long-time stalwart of our community this fall when David Clarke 
succumbed to cancer. David is sorely missed. He continued to inspire all of us right to the end, 
and taught until the final days of his illness. If any of you would like to remember him, a donation 
to the David Clarke Memorial FellowshiJ?. will perpetuate his memory in our community. 

There is much more to tell, but it will have to wait. We are coming up on our 25th year, and 
it seems time to begin organizing another reunion. We can tell stories when we get together for 
that. Might any of you be interested in forming an alum committee to get something organized 
either here or elsewhere? If so, let me know. 

GIS ACTIVITIES 

-Dr. John Miles 
Director 

With the integration of Geography into Huxley College there is increased awareness and 
interest in the growing field of Geographic Information Systems (GIS). The impact of this technology 
is being felt in all three of the primary activities at WWU: instruction, research and service. 

The Geography program has a GIS minor which consists of a cartography course, a spatial 
statistics course, and three GIS courses. Other courses suggested for the minor are two remote sensing 
courses and several in computer science. Since fall 1994, an ability to use a computer programming 
language has been required for the GIS minor. In addition to these courses, GIS is being used as a 
teachingtoolinnon-GIScoursessuchasHumanGeography,GeographyoftheU.S.,UrbanGeography 
and the Planning Studio. 

Interest in applying GIS technology and methods to graduate and faculty research activities is 
growing. Several graduate theses have been completed whereGIS had a significant part in the analysis 
and presentation of the research r sults; several others are underway or nearing completion. A 
number of other grad students have expressed an interest in learning more about the technology and 
about acquiring knowledge and experience in its use. A course tailored to the needs of graduate 
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students has been discussed; special training and tutoring materials and facilities would also be a 
means for meeting the needs of the grads. 

For several years WWU, through Huxley's Institute for Watershed Studies, has had a 
contractual agreement with Whatcom County Planning Department to jointly operate a GIS. 
Several of the small towns in the county are also contracting with the GIS lab for geographic 
database development and analysis services. The GIS lab is operated here at Western, using Arc/ 
Info, a leading GIS package. Its presence serves the citizens of Whatcom County, and at the same 
time it enables WWU students and faculty to learn and use the technology in classrooms and 
research labs. 

A number of you, our former students, are now working in agencies and firms where 
Geographic Information Systems are in daily use. To help us better prepare students for possible 
employment using GIS, we are trying to increase our training materials. A single copy of a GIS 
tutorial has been acquired and evaluated; it is now being used by a few graduate students to learn 
the fundamentals of what a GIS is and how to use one. To make this program more accessible to 
the graduate students, as well as to undergraduates, we are hoping to purchase a site license for 
the software. 

If you know of other training materials which misht be useful to us, or would be interested 
in contributing funds toward the purchase of a GIS tu tonal site license, your help would be greatlY. 
appreciated. For more information contact Gene Hoerauf (650-3279, fax 650-7702, e-mail 
geneh@wwu.edu). Contributions to the "Western Foundation - GIS Services" account would be 
most welcome. -Gene Hoerauf, Cartographer 

Faculty Facts 
News from selected faculty members of the Center for Geography and 

Environmental Social Sciences 

John Miles is the Director of the Center for Environmental Social Sciences and the advisor for the 
L.E.A.D. (Learning Environment Action Discovery) program at WWU. He is eagerly awaiting 
publication of his book, Guardian of the National Parks: The NPCA Story. In his free time,Johnenjoys 
back country skiing with his wife Rotha who recently retired from Western's Multicultural 
Services Center. 

Lynn Robbins continues to study the potential impacts of oil development on fishing communi­
ties in central and southern California as a consultant with the federal Minerals Management 
Service. Lynn hopes Huxley alums will become more involved in helping Huxley students find 
internships and jobs and would also like to see Huxley alumni return to campus to give lectures 
to current students. 

James W. Scott, recently retired professor of geography and regional planning, was honored with 
a collection of essays on Pacific Northwest History in June 1993. Entitled "Pacific Northwest: 
Essays in Honor of James W. Scott," it includes 18 essays and several shorter contributions. 

Contributing authors include: Barry Gough, Daniel E. Turbeville III, Galen Biery, Howard J. 
Critchfield,Manfred C. Vernon, Douglas K. Fleming, John A. Alwin, Theodore R. Brandt, Murray 
Morgan, Keith A. Murry, Susan Wiley Hardwick, David Tremaine, Patrick S. Grant, James H. 
Hitchman, Janet R. Collins, Kathryn L. Utter, Roland L. De Lorme and Raymong G. M Innis. 

The collected essays are available from Janet Collins, Huxley College, WWU, Bellingham, WA 
98225-9079. The cost is $16 per copy. Washington residents please add $1.25 sales tax per copy. 
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Michael Frome completed his Ph.D. at the Union Institute. He researched public support for 
wilderness for his doctoral dissertation. Michael is teaching the History of Conservation, 
Environmental Journalism, and Advanced Environmental Writing this year. Michael married 
June Eastvold in Seattle on New Year's Eve and visited Hawaii on their honeymoon. 

H.H. (Bert) Webber will teach new courses in environmental restoration and ecosystem 
management in 1995. "My teaching and research interests are in ecosystem services," he said, 
''Meaning, those services supplied free of charge. The only thing we have to do is not screw 
them up." Bert also continues to solve current environmental problems by examining GIS 
data, and socio-economic and political information. 

Tom Terich is studying the cumulative impacts of the development of the coastal zone in 
Puget Sound. "The biggest threat to the coastal zone is the fact that people build to close to 
the water's edge," Terich said. Tony Gabriel is working with Tom on this cumulative impact 
research. 

Tom hopes that Huxley alumni will become more involved in the college and has suggested 
the formation of an advisory board, composed of past graduates, to review curriculum and 
make suggestions for future changes. Tom also says he's "90 percent sure" he'll be on 
professional leave to teach three courses for the University of Pittsburg's Semester at Sea 
Program in late 1995. He will sail around the world and visit 14 ports of call during his stint 
with U.P. 

Tony Gabriel (M.S. Geography, '88, WWU) has returned to Western as a faculty member. Tony 
completed his Ph.D. at the University of Guelph in Guelph, Ontario in late 1993. With Tom 
Terich, he is studying the cumulative impacts of development on Puget Sound shorelines. 

He is also looking forward to working with Robin Matthews and the Institute for Watershed 
Studies on more cumulative impact research. 

Lisa Butler Harrington, who taught here in 1988, is the mother of two boys. She is teaching 
Geography at Easton, Illinois University - Charleston. 

Ed Delaney1 who taught here during the 1992-93 academic year, is teaching in the Department 
of Geography at the University of Colorado at Colorado Springs, Colorado. 

Dr.James Scott retired from teaching last year and has moved to Aberdeen, Washington. We 
hear from him occasionally, and he seems to be enjo:xing retirement. He doesn't have enough 
time in the day for all of his projects! He says he would 5e pleased to see anyone who happens 
to be in the Aberdeen area. His phone number is (206) 532-5289. 

Lallie Scott, who taught here during the 1992-93 academic year, is teaching at Northeastern 
State University in Tanlequah, Oklahoma. 

-Rachel Vaughn contributed to the faculty facts section. 

10 Alumm ewsletter 



AL.UMNI 
NO~ES 

Selected graduates 
of Huxley College 
and the Dept. of 
Geography and 

Regional Studies 
are listed here 

Dr. Mahmood Yousef 
ABDULRAHEEM (M.S. '78) is 
the secretary general of 
Kuwait's Environmental Pro­
tection Council. He is studying 
the environmental impacts of 
the Gulf War and was featured 
in the November 12, 1994 New 
York Times. 

Fred ABEL (B.A. Geography 
1973) is~ self-employed owne; 
of Mobile Hydraulic Service 
Co. where he does design work 
troubleshooting and repair~ 
hydraulic systems on commer­
cial and pleasure marine ves­
sels. Fred has traveled through­
out Europe and has spent time 
in the Hawaiian Islands. He 
enjoys sailing between the west 
coast and Afaska. 

Paige ANDREW (B.A. Geog­
raphy, 1983) is employed as a 
Map Librarian III at the Uni­
versity of Georgia libraries. He 
also became chair-elect of the 
Geography and Map Division 
of the Special Libraries Asso­
ciation last July. 

THOMPSON (Huxley 1984) 
have a baby girl born Novem­
ber 2, 1992, Glynis Marie. 

Daniel BEARD (B.A. Geogra­
phy, 1966 and Ph.D. University 
of Washington, 1973) is Direc­
tor of the Bureau of Reclama­
tion, Department of the Inte­
rior, Washington, D.C. 

Chris BITTNER (M.S. '93) is 
working for an environmental 
consulting firm in Salt Lake 
City. 

Patrick CATON (B.A. Geogra­
phy, 1978) has been emrloyed 
with the Department o Natu­
ral Resources since 1979. He 
has published three state forest 
recreation maps, seven public 
lands quads and is project lead 
on the northwest orthophoto 
project. Patrick married Lynne 
EdickinOlympiain 1989. They 
have a baby girl, Paige Helen, 
born on May 14, 1992. 

R. Jeff CURTIS (B.A. Planning, 
1992) is an estimator for Water­
works, Inc. (Bellingham),agen­
eral contractor specializing in 
underground utilities, road 
construction and traffic signal/ 
illumination systems. 

Donna FAIRCHILD (B.A. En­
vironmental Studies and Jour­
nalism, 1993) is working as an 
i1:f~rma t~on anded uca tion spe­
ciahs t with the U.S. Fish and 
Wildlife Service in Olympia. 
Media relations, public meet­
ings and public education are 
her areas of expertise. 

AIDS research. Jason is the 
office manager, administrative 
assistant and personnel man­
ager. His duties include pub­
lis~ing a monthly newsletter 
usmg Ventura software. 

Pa trick GRANT married 
Renate BRENDLER on Decem­
ber 26, 1992 in Carmel, Califor­
nia. The couple is making their 
home in Seattle, after a honey­
moon to Mendocino. 

Sharon GROSSE (B.A. Geog­
raphy, 1986) is employed in the 
Sa1es Department at the Gov­
ernor Hotel in Portland, Or­
egon. 

Matthew T. HANEWALD 
(B.A. Policy and Assessment, 
'91) is a graduate student at 
Utah State University in Logan, 
Utah. He is studying subsis­
tence use pa ttems of local resi­
dents in the ANILCA exten­
sions to Katmai National Park 
near Bristol Bay, Alaska. 

Charlee HODSON (B.A. in 
Education - Geography Sec­
ondary, 1968 M.S. in Bio-Geog 
1977) is a science instructor, 
department chair, Skagit Val­
ley College/Whidbey Campus, 
Oak Harbor, Washington. She 
~eaches biology, botany, chem­
istry, meteorology, astronomy, 
human physiology, zoology, 
and environmental science. 
Charlee graduated from the 
Practical Nursing program at 
Skagit Valley College and was 
actually the first faculty mem­
ber of Skagit Valley College to 
graduate from the same col­
lege! 

Julie (BAWDEN) now TH- Jason M. FORD (B.A. Geogra­
OMPSON (B.A. in Education - phy, 1982) has returned to the 
Geography /Social Studies, sunny skies of San Diego after 
1985) is teaching seven th grade haviJ been in Portland caring Bryce HOW ARD (B.S. Envi­
world geograpny and a course for a riend who was dying of ronmental Science '94) com­
on Japanese language and cul- AIDS. Ja on is working for a 
ture at Tolt Milddle School in non-profit agency that per- pleted an internship with the 
Carnation. Julie and Greg forms clinical drug trials for U.S. Forest Service and is work-
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ing with the Peace Corps in newsletter. 
Paraguay. 

Tara HUDSON (Geography 
graduate student) had triplet 
girls born on October 20, 1993 
m Anchorage, Alaska. 

Laurie J. HUTTON (B.A. Ge­
ography - Cartography, 1980) 
is still with Westinghouse 
Hanford Company, but she 
joined the planning/ schedul­
ing world in July of 1992. 

Joe JENSEN (B.A. Geography, 
1989) is a chief cartographer for 
TillamookCounty,Oregon. Joe 
and his wife have a second 
daughter,KariJo, born on Janu­
ary 14, 1993. 

Lisa (LEONARD) now 
NICKEL (B.A. Geography /El­
ementary Education 1992) is 
currently teaching fourth grade 
at Alpac Elementary School in 
the Auburn School District. 
Lisa was married to Brad 
Nickel on August 15, 1992 and 
is residing in Puyallup. 

Mike McNAUGHTON was 
married to Jennifer EV ANS 
(class of 1989) on April 10, 1992. 

Ann Ames McGUIRE (B.A. 

Katrina (BELL) now MOSS 
(B.A. Geography, 1989) is a 
marketing administrative assis­
tant with KPS Health Plans in 
Bremerton, Washington. She 
also married Robert "Jade" 
Moss on February 17, 1990. 

Uwe NEHRING (B.S. Environ­
mental Science, '88) Is a ranger 
at Crater Lake National Park. 
He recently rep resented the 
National Park Service at an in­
ternational conference in Ger­
many. 

Dennis OSBORN (B.A. Plan­
ning, 1989) is a Planner with 
Chelan County. 

Andrew PENT A (B.A. Geog­
raphy, 1987) is records/infor­
mation manager at E.P.A. Re­
gion 10 (Seattle), Superfund 
Records Center, Labat-Ander­
son, Inc. 

Zoe PFAHL (B.A. Planning, 
1992) is employed as an assis­
tant shorefine administrator 
with Skagit County Depart­
mentof Planning and Commu­
nity Development. 

Geography, 1982) is teachini M POST (M S · M ES p 
165 . h h d . p 1 arge . . m . . . . e1g t gra ers m ort an , 
Oregon. '94) is working in the Fiji Is-

Mike McNAUGHTON (B.A. 
Plannin~ 1992) is a GIS spe­
cialist with the City of Seattle. 
See "Happy Events" 

T. R. MORRIS (Fairhaven, '93) 
is working as a writer, editor, 
and educator with the Adopt­
A-Stream Foundation in 
Everett, Washington. He edits 
The Streamkeeper's Field Guide, 
a restoration guide, and 
StreamLines, the Foundation's 

lands with the Peace Corps. 

Rick RAMJAN (B.S. Environ­
mental Science '93) is enrolled 
in a graduate program in envi­
ronmental science at Washing­
ton State University. He is 
studying nitrates, turbidity, 
and total organic carbon in the 
lower Snake River. 

Mark REED (B.A. Planning, 
1982) is working for Safeway 
as an assistant store manager. 
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He is also working on the 
M.B.A. at City University. 
Mark and his wife have a baby 
girl named Sarah Elizabeth. 

Gretchen (WEA VER) now 
ROEDER (B.A. Planning, 1992) 
is employed as a planner in the 
Office of Emergency Permit­
ting, Lihue,Kauai,Hawaii. She 
has been working an average 
of 60 hours a weel< processing 
building permits for all struc­
tures on the island. Gretchen 
was married on February 16, 
1991. She was expecting her 
first child in August, 1993, 
which was the last time we have 
heard from her! 

Soren RYHERD (B.A. Geogra­
phy, 1986) is a Ph.D. candidate 
and research assistant in the 
Department of Geography at 
Boston University. 

Bruce SARJEANT (B.A. Geog­
raphy, 1989) has joined the U.S. 
Navy and is stationed in Ha­
waii. 

Rick SHOREY (B.S. Environ­
mental Science, '93) is working 
on the U.S. Forest Service's Si­
erra Nevada Ecosystem Project. 

Laura SMITH and Kevin 
RUCKER were wed on Decem­
ber 12, 1992. 

Timothy SMITH, (B.A. Geog­
raphy, 1989) is a Planner II witn 
the Chelan County Planning 
Department. He is one of five 
growth management planners 
for the county, and he will soon 
receive training in GIS ARC/ 
Info. 

Nathaniel WILDER (B.A. Ge­
ography, 1992) is working with 
Corsair, Inc., a company which 
leases airplanes all around the 
world from the Boeing 767, Air 
bus A 300, A320, and others. 



-------~-::----, International Business Machines 
Double Your Money Johnson Controls 
Employee Matching Gift Johnson & Higgins 
Companies will match your Key Bank 
gift to Huxley. If you are an K-Mart 
employee or retiree of any of K.T. Morris & Associates 

· Kidder, Peabody the following companies, your 
1 d Lease Insurance 

gifttoHuxleycouldbedoub e Lease Krutcher Lewis 
or even tripled: Eli Lily 

'------------ Manufacturers Life AGENA 
Aid Assoc. for Lutherans 
Alco Standard 
Alliant Technologies 
Allied Signal 
American Express 
Aon 
ARCO 
AT&T 
Bank of America 
The Boeing Company 
The Bon Marche 
BP America 
Brunswick 
Bullitt 
Burlington Environmental 
Cellular One 
Computer Associates Int'l 
Champion International 
Chevron 
Chubb & Son 
CIGNA 
Citibank 
CNA 
Coca-Cola 
Cray Research 
Digital Discs 
Digital Equipment 
Egghead Discount Software 
Equitable Financial 
Exxon 
Federated Dept. Stores 
Fireman's Fund 
First Interstate Bank 
Foss Maritime 
Frigoscandia 
Gannett Communications 
Georgia Pacific 
Honeywell 
Houghton-Mifflin 
IDS 

May Company 
MCI Telecommunications 
McCaw Cellular 
McDonald's 
McGraw-Hill 
Merck 
Merrill Lynch 
Microsoft 
Milgard 
Mobil 
Morton International 
Mutual Benefit Life 
Muzak 

C Machinery 
CR 
ike, Inc. 
intendo 
orth Coast Mortgage 

Old Mountain Company 
Olin 
Pepsico (Pizza Hut) 
Pfizer 
Pitney Bowes 
PPG Industries 
Prezant Associates 
Safeco 
Charles Schwab & Co. 
Scott Paper 
Seafirst Bank 
Sedgwick james 
Sedgwick Payne 
Shearson Lehman Hutton 
Smith Kline Beecham 
Square D Co. 
Sun Life 
Sun Microsystems 
Sunset Publishing 
Sullivan Payne 
Sundstrand 
TRW 

Tandy 
Tektronix 
Texas Instuments 
Textron 
3M 
Time Warner 
Times Mirror 
Transamerica 
Travelers Insurance 
US West 
UNUM Life Insurance 
United Parcel Service 
U.S. Fidelity & Guaranty 
US Bancorp 
Washington Mutual 
Waste Management 
Wes ting house 
West One Bancorp 
Wes tin Hotels & Resorts 
Wright Runstad & Company 
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The Alumni News is a publica­
tion of Huxley College and West­
ern Washington University 
made possible by the WWU 
Alumni Center and the Alumni 
Club. 

Special thanks to Dr. Michael 
Frome, Dr. Bradley Smith, Dr. 
John Miles, Dr. Jack Hardy, 
Mary Miller, Karen Foisy. 
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REQUEST FOR PERSONAL NEWS 
By completing and returning this form to Mary Miller (Geog. grads) or Karen Foisy (Huxley Grads.), Huxley 
College, WWU, Bellingham, WA 98225 you will help us produce more complete, informative alumni newsletters 
in the future. Feel free to keep in touch with other alums by returning this form or writing directly to Mary or 
Karen. We will be happy to receive your news and pass it on to other alums. Thanks very much for your help. 

NAME: PHONE: 

ADDRESS OR E-MAIL: STUDENT# 

YEAR GRADUATED: DEGREE: 

PRESENT EMPLOYMENT: 

OTHER ACTIVITIES/INTERESTS: 

TRAVELS: 

HAPPY EVENTS: (MARRIAGES, BIRTHS, ETC.): 

ARE YOU INTERESTED IN: 

VISITING HUXLEY AS A GUEST SPEAKER? YES NO 

PLANNING A HUXLEY/GEOGRAPHY REUNION? YES NO 

PLEASE RETURN TO MARY MILLER OR KAREN FOISY. 
THANKS FOR RESPONDING. 
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